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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

August 27, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, August 27, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted at the Nathaniel Morton School Library, 6 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Eleven members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, John Moody, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker , James Sweeney and Michael Vernazzaro.
ABSENT

Four members absent: 



Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, Christopher Morse, Peter McMahon
AGEND ITEMS
The Advisory & Finance Committee received a report regarding the status of the productivity of four new positions, as follows: 

The following five new positions were created, four in the Finance Department and one in the town manager’s office during fiscal 2008: 
1. Cash Manager – Treasurer/Collector Office

2. GIS Coordinator/Applications Manager – IT Department

3. Procurement Assistant – Procurement

4. Internal Auditor 
5. Special Assistant to the Town Manger
Mr. Sylvia indicated, the first three positions were filled during the fiscal year and added, “We are seeing great benefits from them.”  The Internal Audit position has been postponed until January of 2009.  Mr. Sylvia said, “While I see a great need for it, I wanted some time to understand the policies & procedures of the Finance department, allow time for Lynne Barrett to analyze the need and to review the job description as well as the pay scale for such a position to see how it would best fit into the town’s structure.”
Mr. Sylvia listed the benefits of the first three positions are as follows:

Cash Manager


· Setting up the cash accounts to match the general ledger funds and moving those funds as warrants are paid and deposits are made on a weekly basis

· Daily moving of cash from lower earning accounts to higher earning accounts. 

· Negotiating with banks for higher rates. 

· Working with our investment advisor to balance the “safety, liquidity, and yield” (in that order) needs of our cash assets. 

· Ensuring available cash for our weekly payroll and vendor warrants.

· Works with Unibank, the online payment system, and departments to add and streamline online payments

Mr. Sylvia said the goals of this position are being met by getting the money where it needs to be in the fastest possible manner and earning the best available rate while at the same time providing safety.
GIS Coordinator/Applications Manager This position has saved us thousands of dollars in outside consulting services.  Indicated by the IT director, as stated below:

“The addition of this position answers two areas in the technology division, GIS, and Applications management.  The town could benefit even further if we split the job into two positions and had full time resources for each.  Until the creation of this position, the town relied on consultants to handle these functions.

On the Application Manager side, the town has invested $700,000 + on Munis and now has the in house resources to ensure it is used in the most efficient manner across all departments.  The Application Manager is the first point of contact for all departments as it relates to the Munis implementation and training.  The Application Manager position has saved the town in excess of $75,000 in consulting fees during the financial module implementation.  This position will continue to save the town money as it implements future modules by eliminating the need for outside consultants.  This position gives users a dedicated resource to turn to when in need of assistance instead of placing a help call to someone in Maine, then waiting for answers to arrive.

The GIS side of this position has aided the town by consolidating redundant data on our servers, thus freeing up valuable hard drive space for future projects.  The data stored has also been logically arranged so any department can easily find what they need, increasing their overall productivity.  It has also given us a resource to validate data across departments to ensure all departments are using the most accurate data.  The GIS data is used by all departments and having accurate data makes all departments more efficient in the services they provide to the public.”

 Procurement Assistant
This position was desperately needed to improve on the processing of bids and contracts and to seek out savings for the Town.  The department is responsible for bids, contracts, procuring supplies and payment of all fuel & utility accounts.  This position is working very closely with the energy consultant and utility companies to ensure that we are tracking and paying the correct amounts.  There is currently a vacancy in the C-5 clerical position so the Division Head and Assistant are picking up the duties to the best of their ability, but I do see that once we have a full staff that we will see efficiencies in this operation.
Lynne Barrett provided examples of additional interest income received by the Cash Manager by negotiating with banks for a more preferable rate for funds such as the Sewer Fund, which she said had earned approximately $40,000 in 2007 and although current rates are down the fund in 2008 has already earned approximately $90,000.

GIS Coordinator/Applications Manager was filled with an internal candidate who has been able to enhance GIS and coordinate with both planning and engineering.  Ms. Barrett spoke of the work that has been provided in connection with the coordination and integration of the Munis financial software.  In addition, she agreed with the comments provided by the IT Director in that the Town would have had to pay approximately $75,000 if we were to contract for the services provided by the GIS Coordinator. 

There was discussion of the fiber optic network and savings on the School side, which would be able to assist the town with the operation of the fiber network.  Mr. Sylvia indicated there has been a meeting scheduled with the school for further discussion.  
Mr. Sylvia went on to update the Committee regarding the position of the Special Assistant to the Town Manager.  Patrick O’Brien has filled this position for seven months.  Mr. O’Brien has assisted in great depths with Constituent Services, Media/Community Relations, Energy Committee, Transportation issues, as well as worked closely with our State Delegation on Bond Bills.  There were questions regarding the Bond Bill.  Mr. Sylvia said he would forward the information regarding a breakdown of where the funds are being provided in the $25 million bond bill.  He added that he has been advised to date, by the Senate President, there will not be a town match required.  Mr. Sylvia said at times there has been an 80/20 match yet he stressed, “Things can change” however to date there will not be a match required.

· Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

· Article 1 – Classification Compensation Plans – Natural Resources Officers
Assistant Town Manager, Melissa Arrighi presented information regarding the wage increase for seasonal Natural Resources Assistants and Technicians.  Ms. Arrighi said, “In accordance with the Personnel By-law, this wage increase went into effect on July 1, 2008 with approval of the Town Manager, but still needs approval of Town Meeting.”    

Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew ‘Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
· Article 3 – Unpaid bills 

Finance Director Lynne Barrett presented information to the Committee regarding unpaid bills for $5,667, as listed below:

Town Manager


FY2008 Legal Services 
1,982.57 

Town Clerk 

FY2008 Postage
   270.00 

Maintenance Department 

FY 2008 Building Maintenance 
2,790.55 

FY 2008 Meetings & Education 
   466.60       
FY 2008 Vehicle Maintenance 
   157.28 

                                   TOTAL               $5,667         

	
	


Ms. Benezra asked about funding sources.  Ms. Arrighi said it was her intent to use her current FY09 budget to fund the legal invoices.  Ms. Barrett spoke of paying the bond issuance costs from previous encumbrances for $200 as well as the invoice from Weston & Sampson for $19,000.  Ms. Barrett has recommended the funding of $5,667 through raise & appropriate rather than creating a problem at the end of FY09 with budget shortages. 
John Moody inquired about the invoice from Taylor Rental specifically since they are only three-quarters of a mile away from the MBO Building and the Town was charged $400 for delivery.  Mr. Douylliez said there is a minimum delivery charge.  
Ms. Benezra asked for a future meeting with the BOS regarding the Veiola invoice.  Ms. Arrighi said due to the nature of the issue she is unable to comment at this time.  

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries.  Richard Knox voting in opposition.
· Article 5 – Reports of Boards and Committees 

Ms. Arrighi explained this article would simply allow town meeting to hear the reports of several Boards, Officers, and Committees of the Town.

John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously.

· Article 6 – Committee Reauthorization – Plymouth Energy Committee

Plymouth Energy Committee (Temporary)

A memo was provided to the Committee that indicated, The Plymouth Energy Committee chair, Brian Kuhn, responded to a request for a status report.  Mr. Kuhn indicated there are no changes in the committee and a report will be placed on file with the Town Clerk. 

Linda Benezra moved to approve to continue the Plymouth Energy Committee for review in three years at the 2011 Annual Town Meeting as presented. 

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Old/New Business

Chris Merrill provided information to the Committee regarding a Mass Municipal Budget informational meeting to be held in Plymouth. 
Richard Knox inquired about not receiving article back up for the meeting of September 3, 2008 and asked that the meeting be cancelled.  Mr. Driscoll said they could not afford to cancel meetings due to the stringent deadline. 
Linda Benezra announced a TIF Sub-Committee meeting has been scheduled for September 6 in the Harbor Room and encouraged members to attend.
There was discussion of waterfront leases and pest control.  Mr. Driscoll indicated he received information from the town manager’s office and the new leases contain language to address the situation and new language will be included as leases are renewed. 
APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES
· July 16, 2008

Linda Benezra moved to approve as amended. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries.  James Sweeney abstained.  

ADJOURNMENT
Michael Vernazzaro 
moved for adjournment.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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